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March 13, 2009

The Honorable Bob Lynn
Chair, House State Affairs Committee
Alaska State Legislature

State Capitol, Room 104
Juneau, AK  99801-1182

SPONSOR STATEMENT
HB 157 Reemployment of Retirees; Exempt Service

HB 157 Reemployment of Retirees; Exempt Service contains three personnel topics regarding state employment. First, extending the sunset provision of the “retire/rehire” employment provision would allow state entities to hire retired employees into existing positions. Second, the Department of Revenue is requesting that two professional positions be made “exempt” for the purposes of allowing flexibility in recruitment and paying market value. Third, certain professional positions concerning oil and gas within the Department of Natural Resources are requested to be made “exempt” for flexibility in recruitment and paying market value.
Each of the portions of the bill are presented in order of the bill:
Department of Revenue – Exempt Positions

Two positions in the Department of Revenue have been difficult to fill and retain because the department cannot offer market pay. The state comptroller oversees billions of dollars and coordinates the state’s accounts with national banking agencies. This position is currently partially-exempt, meaning that it is not governed by collective bargaining but that it must be paid within a state salary scale. This position has turned over every year for the past four years due to more appealing private-sector offers accepted by the incumbents. The chief economist position is a classified position and has been open for recruitment for approximately one year. Although one of the division’s lead economists is filling this position in acting status, the department is seeking an economist who can speak with experience and authority on Alaska’s global petroleum economics.

Department of Natural Resources – Exempt Positions
The division of oil and gas and the division of geological and geophysical survey of the Department of Natural Resources (DNR) are responsible for assessing the state’s mineral resources, overseeing the assessment and collection of a large portion of the state’s revenues related to oil and gas development, as well as management of the state’s oil and gas resources. DNR, through these divisions, must maintain an experienced and professional staff as well as recruit new staff. Without exempt status the State cannot be competitive with industry in hiring the best and most experienced employees in areas where that experience can mean millions of dollars in revenue to the employer.

Retire/Rehire Sunset Extension
Legislation was passed in 2005 that allows for the rehire of certain PERS and TERS employees who retired with a normal retirement. These rehires can continue to receive normal retirement benefits by waiving further participation in the retirement systems. This legislation is scheduled to sunset on July 1, 2009.

In a report provided to the legislature on February 6, 2009, the number of waivers in the retire/rehire program in 2008 were 62 PERS and 85 TERS participants. While the number of participants are seemingly low, these individuals play a vital role in the communities where they are employed. Many rural communities and school districts have benefited from the retire/rehire program to retain retirement eligible individuals in these hard-to-fill positions.
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